Minutes of the fifty seventh meeting of Learning and Quality Committee held on Tuesday 16th March 2011 at Queen Anne 075, Greenwich, Avery Hill Campus 

Present

	S. Jarvis (DVC, Chair)
	S. Naylor (LQU, Officer)
	

	J. Cullinane (BUS)
	V. Habgood (HEA)
	M. Castens (ILS)

	G. Farmer (ED)
	Z. Pettit (HUM
	E. Kehoe (OSA)

	A. Grant (ENG)
	L. Pollard (SCI)
	C. Rose (OSA)

	C. Ierotheou (CMS)
	J. Everett (HoD – SCI)
	

	In attendance
	Dionne Glennon (Examinations and Standards Office)


	10.57.1
	Apologies

	

	
	C. Delage, W. Cealey Harrison, R. Dolden, D. Hayes, S. Leggatt, D. Sheppard, S. Walker  

	

	10.57.2
	Minutes of the Meeting of 15th February 2011
Agreed As a correct record without further amendment
	

	10.57.3
	Actions Arising from the Meeting of 15th February 2011
	

	10.56.4 refers
	LQU had circulated the draft minutes to the Head of Admissions immediately following the last LQC and the next draft of the admissions policy will be presented to Academic Council.  Admissions has taken account of recommendations for amendment; the School of Education has contacted Admissions and supplied details of requirements for the policy in respect of CRB checks.
	

	10.56.4b refers
	DLQ group has met to consider elements of School Assessment Policies for universal adoption in a Common Assessment Policy (CAP).  Initial discussions have centered on basic principles and include agreement that the CAP will be based on QAA Code of Practice, that effective practices from Schools will be included as general requirements where appropriate and that the challenge will remain defining carefully the balance between local variation due to discipline requirements and central oversight of universal principles. The group felt that May is still realistic for a first draft, which, members of LQC advised, should take into account work already completed by other departments and parts of the university, such as the project on student assessment and feedback, and the growing focus on retention issues through the recently established retention working group.
	

	10.56.4d
	The Reasonable Adjustments Framework will be presented to the next meeting of Academic Council (March 2011) having taken into account the recommendations of the February LQC.  
	

	
	LQC received a short report on the outcomes of the English Language support for overseas students.  A final report on the introduction, operation and outcomes of the policy to assess all overseas postgraduate students for English and provide additional support, will be presented at the May meeting of LQC.  This meeting noted that the School of Humanities and Social Sciences coordinator is continuing to hold meetings with Schools to help ensure follow up on students who failed in January.  The majority of students are now believed to have been assessed and figures for registration are in line with expectations. However, more work needs to be focused on student engagement with the course as an important part of study at Greenwich.  The School of Business was able to report a significant improvement on absenteeism figures in the School following the appointment of a nominated “retention officer”, a practice commended.  LQC Chair expressed the view that it needs to be made clear to students that failure in English may lead to non-completion in the main award and that the University must be prepared to utilize this regulation to ensure that the student body understands the seriousness of non-completion of the course.
	

	
	Work flow:  LQC requested introduction of a University work flow so that specific large scale items can be included and cross checked with other policy developments during development and upon completion.  The Committee suggested the following be included:

· Extenuating Circumstances

· Banner (January starters)

· Attendance Policy

· Separation of Postgraduate and Undergraduate Regulations

· Plagiarism

· APEL Policy

· Educational Technology

· Fit to Sit Policy


	

	10.57.4
	Teaching, Learning and Enhancement 

	

	A
	QAA Code of Practice:  Career Education
	

	
	LQC received a summary from GET on the manner in which the University fulfills the QAA Code of Practice for Career Education.  The document was welcomed as it provided a clear and objective view of many facets of University life, both from the point of view of central Departments and of Schools, in how the code is addressed.

The Committee noted the action plan at the end of the report which had not set deadlines for completion.  It was agreed that July 2011 would be appropriate for GET and Schools to agree on minimum data records regarding employability in the curriculum and who is formally engaged in linked activities such as placement officers and named PDP tutors.  The consolidation of Employability fora with named academic staff from the Schools was welcomed.  


	

	b
	UK Student Charter Group:  Final Report
	

	
	The UK Student Charter Group published its final report in January 2011.  Its three main recommendations included publication of a charter as a desirable element of University information for students, that the format should be concise and highlight major rights and responsibilities and that formal drafting of any Charter should involve student representation at all levels.

LQC endorsed the desirability of a straightforward Charter that could be utilized to express University and student responsibilities, particularly for the purposes of induction for new students.  It endorsed proposals to review the current Charter and to ensure that any revised edition be publicly available from only one web source.


	

	Action
	Draft Charter to be agreed at institutional level in consultation with Student Democracy and Representation officer and the Students’ Union.

	E. Kehoe

	10.57.5
	University Policies and Strategies


	

	
	The Committee received a revised draft of the QA Handbook relating to guidance on the recognition of externally taught courses and training programmes as credit towards University entry and awards.   The Committee recognised that the majority of this type of provision currently resides in the School of Health and Social Care, acknowledging that the Schools of Engineering and Business will see a rise in this activity in the future.  LQC welcomed the paper and endorsed the following actions:

a. That requirement for a full annual monitoring report is not required so that Annexe B may be removed from the document as well as other references.  The fact that such courses are monitored through course monitoring processes is appropriate.

b. That the policy makes it clear that the University is recognising courses (not programmes) as credit valued.

c. That advice be provided from the School of Health in respect of fees but at this stage that no formal institutional level scale be established.
d. That the document distinguishes between University moderation of credit-rated student work and assessments and external examinership.  LQC acknowledged that the model would be most robust through the appointment of examiners external to the University as part of the moderation and review processes.

e. That an annual reporting flow is built into the document to indicate how, where and by whom credit rated activities are monitored annually.

The School of Health and Social Care representative agreed to send the School’s comments on the document to the LQU for inclusion in the final draft.  Final draft will be circulated to all members prior to the next meeting of LQC.

	


	10.57.6
	Quality Assurance, Audit, Approval and Monitoring

	

	a
	QA Handbook:  Appendix D3
	

	
	The Committee received a revised Appendix D3 from the QA Handbook, which governs the University’s oversight of the cumulative effect of programme changes.  The Committee noted that the current D3 had, in practice, not been operating as intended, having pushed programmes towards early review through the unnecessary accrual of a higher points tally than was originally intended in its development.  Some of the original items refer to changes at course level which do not impact on programmes aims and therefore should not be included for consideration as “programme change” but rather course change.    These included minor changes to courses which did not impact on the programme aims and objectives, changes to delivery sequences which also did not impact on aims and temporary suspension of option courses.  LQC acknowledged that the aim of the form was to capture structural changes at the programme level and that the guidance notes to the revised form should make clear which activities accrue no points towards early review.  LQC agreed that the following adjustments should not be required to be allocated a points score in the programme change log:

· Adjustments to programme structures that are mandatory by PSRB requirement

· Internal course changes which do not affect the aims of the programme 

· New modes of study (Except where requirement to review DL materials is required – i.e. wholely  DL programmes)

· Changes to part term of a course (change to delivery timing)

The new changes will come into effect from 1/4/2011.  The Committee agreed to the reintroduction of a separate course change form in support of the differentiation of the course and programme level change requirements.
	

	b
	PSRB Reports
	

	
	LQC received several confirmations of continued accreditations with Professional Bodies in the Schools of Health & Social Care, Education and Science.  The former has received notification of successful outcomes for its annual programme report for Midwifery, Mentor preparation and teaching, for continued requirements being met for the General Social Care Council for BA Social Work, and for the successful outcome of the School’s annual monitoring submission to the Health Professions Council for BSc Paramedic Science.  The School of Education has been in touch with the Children’s Workforce Development Council concerning confirmation of accreditation and a copy of the original letter was submitted confirming accreditation to 2011.  The sector endorsement of the FD Early Years continues to September 2011.  The School is actively following up with the Council in respect of reaccreditation processes for this year which are not yet clear in view of possible restructuring.

LQC also noted formally that the BSc Biomedical Science had been considered for reaccreditation through IBMS attendance at a recent review meeting. The School’s responses to conditions to the IBMS have been confirmed to address all points raised via an email to the programme leader. The IBMS also confirmed that the programme is reaccredited for a further 5 years and that the University’s accreditation certificate will be forwarded shortly.

LQC also received copy of the Business School response to the CIPD accreditation update undertaken during the early part of the session.  The response indicated how the School has addressed the small number of minor issues that the CIPD raised following submission.

	

	c
	External Examining
	

	
	LQC received details of another tranche of examiners recently appointed, noting that some Schools still have replacement examiners going through the appointment process.  Schools are covering the small number of vacancies though deployment of existing examiners.  LQU noted that its review of the links between examiners and programmes with students currently registered has now been revised on receipt of further information from Schools and there remain few if any gaps to be filled where examiners tenure is complete.
	

	Action
	LQU to circulate finalised listing of examiners requiring replacement or extension of tenure of contract.
	S. Naylor

	10.57.7
	 Annual Reports to LQC
	

	
	Annual Report on Student Appeals and Complaints
	

	
	LQC received a detailed Annual report on Student Appeals and Complaints from the Awards, Examinations and Standards Office.  The overview indicates a significant rise in appeals in 2009/10 over recent sessions, most of which are focused upon three Schools and spikes within particular programmes (234 of 283 appeals were from these three Schools). 

LQC noted that over 70 of the appeals were rejected at the outset as not having formal grounds.  It was felt that these should not be included in the statistical presentation and that only appeals permitted to go forward, irrespective of final outcome, ought to be included in the final breakdown of outcomes.  LQC felt that the system employed to deal with appeals should be such that those without grounds should be filtered out at the earliest opportunity, and preferably at informal stages at School level where students are able to present clear evidence of inaccuracies that have led to inappropriate decisions being made.  The Officer noted that the OIA would not permit officer rulings on acceptability of appeals at institutional level and the process must of necessity go through formal committee stages.

LQC requested some detail on the numbers of appeals that related to students enrolled on programmes delivered by Partners in view of the fact that 34% of students now reside in Partnerships. It was felt that a view on the efficacy of the University’s protocols for Partnership students would be useful.
It was noted further that there are clear links between extenuation circumstances (ECs) unknown to the PAB at the time of its meeting and the submission of appeals. It was felt that building in additional checking time and for pre-PABs to ensure that final PABs had acquired all data to complete reviews of full student profiles would help in ensuring fewer appeals.  It was also acknowledged that lowering the number of appeals is likely to have the effect of lowering the number of complaints long term. LQC acknowledged the clear links between appeals and a culture of using ECs as an insurance policy and there was some support for development of a Fit to Sit Policy which may have the effect of dampening a large scale EC culture that is becoming more prevalent in the sector, not just at Greenwich.

The Committee welcomed the thorough report, noting that a small number of complaints were referred to the Office of the Independent Adjudicator.  However, of the 21 cases with the OIA from 2009/10, so far only 1 has been concluded as partially justified.  Overall the University’s record with the OIA since 2005/06 shows that a minority of cases are resolved in the student favour:  to date only 1 in 51 cases being partially justified. (Judgements in 15 cases are awaited.)

	

	Action
	Report to provide some detail on Partnership cases
	D. Glennon

	10.57.8
	A.O.B
	

	
	School of Health and Social Care requested the need for more detailed information and technical support in terms of the use of Turnitin as the University migrates to Moodle.  Concern was expressed that there would be no access to coursework on Webct after 31/8/2011. The School was requested to raise these points directly with the working group overseeing the Moodle transfer.
	

	
	LQC agreed that the responsibility for information on access and access rights to Moodle for external examiners should remain within the remit of individual Schools to confirm with ILS. 
	


� Officer’s note:  CIPD confirmed by letter (21/3/2011) that the School response to requirements has addressed points raised in the report. The MA/Post Graduate Diploma in Personnel and Development programme is fully approved by CIPD.
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